
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

at a meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road,  Kettering on 24th September 2014                                                                                    
Present:

	Councillor 
Duncan Bain (Mayor)
	Councillor Philip Hollobone

	        “          Maurice Bayes
	
"
David Howes

	
“
Steve Bellamy
	
"
Christopher Lamb

	
“
David Bishop
	
"
Shirley Lynch

	
"
Michael Brown
	
"
Mary Malin

	
"
Jonathan Bullock
	
"
Paul Marks

	
"
Lloyd Bunday
	
"
Jan Smith

	
"
Scott Edwards
	
"
David Soans

	
"
Terry Freer
	
"
Margaret Talbot

	
"
Michelle George
	
"
Michael Tebbutt

	
"
Ruth Groome
	
"
Keli Watts

	
"
Jim Hakewill
	
"
Jonathan West

	
"
Jenny Henson
	
"
Derek Zanger

	


	


14.C.16
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Linda Adams, Mark Dearing, June Derbyshire, Maggie Don, Eileen Hales, MBE, Ian Jelley, Ellie Manns, Alan Mills, Cliff Moreton and Russell Roberts.
14.C.17
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCIL HELD ON 2nd JULY 2014
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of Council held on 2nd July 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor subject to the correction of a typographical error in minute no. 14.C.14.
14.C.18
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Maurice Bayes declared a personal interest in Item 7 on the agenda (Community Governance Review) as a member of Barton Seagrave Parish Council.
14.C.19
MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

· The Mayor announced the death of Mrs Maureen Evans, a former Mayoress and councillor, who had passed away in hospital on 15th September.  Mrs Evans and her husband, Tony, had been Mayor and Mayoress in 1989/90.  It was noted that funeral arrangements would be emailed to members when known.
· The condolences of the Council were extended to Councillor Bellamy, whose former wife, Janine, passed away in late July and Councillor Zanger whose wife, Paula, died on 11th August.
A minute's silence was observed in memory of Janine Bellamy, Paula Zanger and Maureen Evans.

· The Mayor received a letter of greetings and a gift from Mr Don Patterson, the Mayor of Kettering Ohio, which had been passed to Councillor Talbot during her recent visit to America.
· The Mayor read out a letter of thanks from Brigadier Wild of the Royal Anglian Regiment.  He thanked all officers of the Council involved in organising the Freedom of the Borough march and reception at Kettering Conference Centre on 21st July, and extended particular thanks to Democratic Services staff.  In addition, the Mayor also thanked and commended the work of the team responsible for the floral and plant displays on the Market Place and other locations along the route of the march.
· The Mayor invited all members to the Civic Ball to be held at the Kettering Conference Centre on 7th November and reminded members of the Remembrance Day service at Kettering Parish Church on 9th November and two minutes' silence on 11th November at the Kettering War Memorial.
· The Mayor extended the good wishes of Council to Councillor Don, who had recently been admitted to hospital. He also congratulated Councillor Howes and his wife, Sophie, on the birth of their son, William.
14.C.20
LEADER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS


In the absence of the Leader, the Deputy Leader presented the new Northamptonshire Flag to the Mayor.  Members noted that Northamptonshire Day would be celebrated on 25th October, which was also St Crispin's Day, the Patron Saint of Shoemakers. 
14.C.21
REPORT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE
None.
14.C.22
RIGHT TO SPEAK 

Mr Colin Spickett indicated he wished to exercise his right to address the Council in respect of Item 7 on the agenda. 

14.C.23
COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE REVIEW 

Mr Colin Spickett, a resident and Church Warden of St Mary's Church, Pipewell addressed the Council under the Right to Speak Policy.


Mr Spickett advised Council that residents of Pipewell had stronger bonds with Rushton than Wilbarston and therefore would prefer to be part of Rushton Parish Council.


In discussion, the Ward Councillor for Slade Ward advised that Broughton Parish Council was in favour of Option A (to remain as 11 seats). He advised that Cransley and Mawsley were in favour of Option B to redraw the boundary to take account of where building in Mawsley has taken place over the existing boundary, thus placing it currently in Cransley parish, as this could have implications for any precept.


It was noted that Barton Seagrave Parish Council were in favour of Option B (removal of the ward boundary to create a single eight seat parish council).

Debate was held on the recommended option B for Rushton and Wilbarston in respect of Pipewell.  The Chair of the Research and Development Committee advised Council that the sentiment from Pipewell residents was that Pipewell should be transferred from Wilbarston to Rushton.  The Ward Councillor for Welland Ward confirmed that the Chair of Wilbarston Parish Council was in full support of Pipewell residents in their preference to transfer to Rushton Parish Council.


After consideration of all the options as set out in the Appendix to the report, it was moved by Councillor Lamb and seconded by Councillor West, and subsequently unanimously

RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the comments received as part of the public consultation and from the Executive Committee held on 10th September be noted; and 

(ii)
the following final Community Governance Review proposals go out to public consultation:-

(a)
Barton Seagrave: Option B (removal of the ward boundary between St Botolph's Ward and Seagrave Ward to create a single eight seat Parish Council)

(b)
Broughton: Option A (Broughton Parish Council to remain with 11 seats)

(c)
Burton Latimer: Option B (Removal of the ward boundary between Latimer ward and Plessy ward to create a single 12 seat Town Council)

(d)
Cranford: Option B (To potentially undertake a Cranford-specific Community Governance Review regarding the possibility of redrawing of the parish boundary to reflect the needs of the community once the East Kettering Development hits a trigger point of 200 electors or at 1st January 2018, whichever is the earlier)

(e)
Cransley and Mawsley: Option B (To re-draw the boundary between Cransley and Mawsley to take account of where building in Mawsley has taken place over the existing boundary between the two parishes)

(f)
Geddington, Newton and Little Oakley: Option A (Geddington, Newton and Little Oakley Parish Council to remain with 13 seats)

(g)
Rushton and Wilbarston (Pipewell): Option B (The Pipewell Ward, currently in the Parish of Wilbarston, to be transferred to Rushton Parish Council).


It was noted that public consultation on the above options would run from 1st October to 30th November 2014 and any comments received during that period would be reported to the meeting of the Council to be held on 17th December 2014.
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS
14.C.24
FLYING OF THE SALTIRE

Councillor Jonathan Bullock asked the Deputy Leader the following question:-


“Why were the Executive not able to follow the lead of the Prime Minister and Leader of the Opposition who recommended flying the Saltire at Town Halls to show our support for the United Kingdom?"

The Deputy Leader responded as follows:-

"There are many sensitivities around the flying of flags.  After consultation with the Chief Executive and Leader of the Opposition, and in the absence of a policy or the time to have a policy on flag flying, it was decided to continue to fly the union flag as normal."
Councillor Bullock asked the following supplementary question:-

"Since the flying of the Saltire is in the Conservative manifesto why was this not enacted? Why do we need a policy to support the UK? Many other Councils did not need a policy to fly the Saltire.


The Deputy Leader responded as follows:-


"Before Councillor Bullock joined the Council, in 1999 Council did not fly the Union Flag every day.  A motion to do this was defeated.  In 2003 Council passed a motion that the Union Flag would fly every day from the Council flagpole.  The Union Flag has the Saltire on it. The request came before the Referendum in Scotland, which is still part of the United Kingdom and we do show support by flying the Union Flag.  I cannot make any further comment about this matter. As far as a flag flying protocol is concerned, we follow the national protocol and also have a local protocol.
14.C.25
RURAL FORUM MEETING


Councillor Jonathan Bullock asked the portfolio holder for Finance the following question:-

“The Chairman of the Rural Forum has asked me to inquire why the Executive member who was on the agenda to answer questions at the last Rural Forum meeting on the important issue of the new Community Fund failed to attend?”

The Portfolio Holder for Finance, having given apologies for not attending the meeting, supplied the following written answer.

“I did send my apologies to the meeting for my non-attendance. I am quite prepared to come to a future meeting and discuss the Community Fund.”

Councillor Hakewill, as Chair of the Rural Forum, then made a point of personal clarification, advising Council that he had not requested Councillor Bullock to put the question on his behalf.
14.C.26
VOLLEYBALL ENGLAND

Councillor Bullock asked the Deputy Leader of the Council the following question:-

“The Executive has given full support to Volleyball through the establishment of its headquarters in Kettering. Can the Executive also add its support to the campaign to release British graduate Miss Ghoncheh Ghavami who has spent 80 days in jail in Iran after being arrested for watching a men's volleyball match in Iran."

The Deputy Leader responded as follows:-


"Kettering Borough Council is proud to support Volleyball England. This support is focused on promoting participation in sport in the Borough of Kettering.


I understand that Foreign Office representatives were due to meet with Miss Ghavami's brother on 19th September to discuss her imprisonment by the Iranian authorities.


I am not aware of any involvement in this issue by Volleyball England and as such rely on British diplomacy to prevail."

Councillor Bullock asked the following supplementary question:-

"Would the Deputy Leader speak with Volleyball England and the MP to ask if he and Members would consider signing Amnesty International's campaign on its website?  There are already over 100,000 signatures."


The Deputy Leader responded as follows:-


"This is a matter of international debate. This person has dual nationality – British/Iranian. This is a subject this Council will not become involved in."
14.C.27
HOUSES IN VICTORIA STREET
Councillor Watts asked the Portfolio Holder for Housing the following question:-

"During my first ever ward walkabout in 2007 I was told the doors on the row of Council-owned houses in Victoria Street would be replaced in 2014. I remember at the time thinking what a long way off that seemed. Recently I asked when in 2014 these doors would be replaced only to be told it is now scheduled for 2020. Can Councillor Bellamy explain to me why this delay has happened so I can communicate this to my residents please?"

The Portfolio Holder for Housing responded as follows:-

"Our surveyor has now carried out a detailed inspection of Barnwell Street and Victoria Street and has found that the doors are in a poor condition and need to be replaced at an earlier date than originally planned. As a result, I am please to advise you that these homes will now be picked up in the Housing Capital Programme for 2015/16."

Councillor Watts asked the following supplementary question:-


"The doors were to be replaced in 2014, then this was moved to 2020. 2015/16 is some improvement but can the Portfolio Holder assure me this will take place as stated and agree this is a regrettably delay.


The Portfolio Holder for Housing replied as follows:-


"You make a valid point. This was picked up and dealt with in a timely manner and is being dealt with by council officers."

14.C.28
STREET LIGHTING


Councillor Ruth Groome asked the Portfolio Holder for Regeneration the following question:-


"Northamptonshire County Council is currently preparing to replace street lights in Burton Latimer. However, there are Kettering Borough Council owned lights in several parts of the town. What are the Council's plans for replacing the lights under its control and reducing the electricity costs?'


The Portfolio Holder for Regeneration replied as follows:-


"The Borough Council owns relatively few street lights in Burton Latimer and throughout the Borough, and the investment required to match that of the County Council's PFI would not be a cost effective way to reduce operating costs, which are small."
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 7.45 pm)

Signed …………………………….
The Mayor
AI
(Council No. 1)

24.9.14


